
 Happy Spring Fellow Applicators 

 

After experiencing one of the coldest winters on record, it appears that 

spring may actually show up again as expected.  I hope that everyone was 

able to spend a little time someplace warm and get a little winter battery 

recharge.  I am definitely feeling the need to get some positive cash flow to 

help recuperate from all the fun that was had last winter.     

I hope everyone enjoyed the winter applicators convention in Great Falls.  

Thanks to Colleen and others for all of their efforts.  The aviation fuel tax 

bill that is going through the legislature is showing good support and is likely 

to pass.  I think its amendments make it to be a very favorable bill that will 

help with airport infrastructure and only add one penny to our fuel cost.  Be 

looking for the spray check to be coming this fall and try to make an effort 

to attend.  The more that attend the less it will cost the association.  And I 

will buy a beverage of choice to all that will show up.  

As we all start getting our bodies acclimated to the early hours and long 

days, I hope everyone can start out with one or two easier jobs in order to 

get our mind, body, and reflexes in tune for a new season.  Fly safe and may 

all your passes be long, flat, and obstacle free. 

Greg 
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2019 BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

Greg Smith 

President 

Skyline Aviation 

410 Skyline Drive 

Lewistown, MT 59457 

406.350.0251 

gsmith@skylineav.com 

 

Wacey Cathey 

Vice President 

Black Gulch Aviation 

33627 Marion Lane 

Polson, MT 59860 

406.671.3646 

catheyflyin@gmail.com 

 

Bruce Downs 

Secretary/Treasurer 

Downs Farm INC 

PO Box 131 

Lindsay MT 59339 

406.584.7462 

sunny@midrivers.com 

 

Darrin Pluhar  

NAAA Vice President 

Plu’s Flying Service INC 

PO Box 133 

Ekalaka MT 59324 

406.853.0039 

pluflyinc@mcn.net 

 

Dave Bright 

Taylor Aviation, INC 

PO Box 10006 

Kalispell MT 59904 

406.250.8953 

brightat602@gmail.com 

 

 

 

 

 

Patrick Stromberg 

NAAA Representative and Past President 

Clear Skies Aviation, INC 

112 Marhya RD 

Reserve MT 59258 

701.330.0292 

patrickstromberg@hotmail.com 

 

Mike Campbell 

Campbell Aviation INC 

1891 23rd LN NE 

Dutton MT 59433 

406.463.2268 

eccampbell@yahoo.com 

 

 

 

James Baguely 

Allied Representative 

Corteva AgriSciences 

PO Box 1157 

Kalispell, MT 59903 

 

 

Colleen Campbell 

Executive Director                

1891 23rd Lane NE 

Dutton MT 59433   

406.463.2268  

eccampbell@yahoo.com 

 

Thank you to our past president, Patrick Stromberg, for taking 

the reins as our new NAAA representative.  And to Darrin Pluhar 

for serving in that position for the past 6 years and currently serving 

as the NAAA Vice President and on the AMAA Board of Directors.  

The NAAA representative’s job is not for the “weak of heart,” re-

quiring travel, speaking and writing skills, and a huge knowledge of 

the internal workings of our industry.  Thank you to all those who 

serve in some capacity at the national level.   

mailto:pluflyinc@mcn.net
mailto:Campbell@tetonwireless.net
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Dana Ness 

Liberty Place 

PO Box 446 

Whitehall, MT 59759  

 

U P C O M I N G  

E V E N T S  

              

 Fall Operation SAFE Clinic      

October Dates TBD 

 NAAA Ag Aviation Expo        

November 18-21, 2019          

Orlando, FL  

 AMAA Convention and Trade 

Show, January 19-21, 2020 

Great Falls, MT 

Congratulations to Boyd Morgan who was 

nominated by his peers, and was chosen by 

the NAAA awards committee to receive the 

William O. Marsh Safety Award.  Boyd was 

presented the award during the NAAA con-

vention in December. 

Each year during the NAAA convention, a 

name is drawn from those submitted by 

state associations for a chance to win a 

Greg Koontz acrobatic course.  Congratula-

tions to Wacey Cathey!   Wacey will be 

taking the course in November 2019.   
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Our condolences to the family of Garfield Jermunson who passed 

away at his home in Great Falls, MT on March 13, 2019 at the age of 88.  

Garfield was a long-time AMAA member who had operated J&J Aerial 

Spraying in Brady, MT with Leonard Johnson.  Gar flew his RV-8 off the 

Dutton airstrip until the age of 82.   

 

2019 AMAA MEMBERSHIP 

•  Operator Members—26 

•  Pilot Members—10 

•  Retired Members—3 

•  Allied Members—10 

• Life Time Member—1 

 

Welcome to new members  

David Crisp, Glen Carlson, 

James Allbright and  

Sam Hoffman 

 

Wilbur-Ellis Announces 2019 

Program for Aerial Applicators 

Wilbur-Ellis donated $865 to the AMAA 

for our membership’s use of Crosshair in 

2018.  The 2019 program remains the 

same except for one big difference.  The 

AMAA will earn $1.00 for every gallon of 

Crosshair and $8.00 for every gallon of 

Guidance aerially applied by our 

membership.  In addition, if you grow 

your Guidance usage by 10% or more, 

all Guidance gallons will be paid at 

$10/gallon. These funds will be donated 

back to the association and given to us 

during the 2020 convention. 

Thank you Wilbur-Ellis! 

 

Training resources for the 

new WPS requirements. 

 

http://pesticideresources.org/wps/temp/training/

index.html  

AMAA Updated Logo 

http://pesticideresources.org/wps/temp/training/index.html
http://pesticideresources.org/wps/temp/training/index.html
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NAAA Update Spring 2019 

By  

Patrick Stromberg 

 First off, I would like to wish everybody a happy spring and I hope that all of you are well rest-

ed and prepared for the 2019 spray season. It seemed like an unusually long and cold winter up my 

part of the woods and I for one am glad to be able to go outside without dressing like an Eskimo. In 

February the NAAA had its spring board meeting and being it was my first meeting as the NAAA rep 

for AMAA, it was a lot to take in. The NAAA is working on so many things behind the scenes, some of 

which you have probably read about in the online articles and the magazine, and some that you may 

not be aware of as of yet. I will get to one of those subjects here shortly. But I would like to emphasize 

that the NAAA is working very hard for the interests of the operators and pilots in the industry, and no 

single organization does more for our industry than they do. The more I am exposed to the work they 

are doing, the more I don’t know with any certainty how our industry would survive without them. 

While aerial application is essential to the ag industry, the landscape and perceptions are changing 

about not only aerial application, but pesticides in general and how they are incorporated into today’s 

farming. We need organizations like the NAAA to help educate the people, the government agencies 

that oversee us, and the legislators that ultimately make the laws and regulations that those agencies 

govern by. So if you aren’t already an NAAA member, I strongly urge you to become one. Any organi-

zation only has as much power as it has members and in our case, every single one helps.  

 In February, Darrin Pluhar and myself went up to Capitol Hill in Washington and were able to 

meet with both Senator Steve Daines and Representative Greg Gianforte. We found both congress-

men to be quite receptive of the issues we brought to them, and they both seemed to have a very re-

al understanding of the importance of our industry and the safety of its members. One of the big 

things we emphasized was the tower markings issue. One partial solution that we brought to their 

attention was that with the expansion of 5G service and the USDA providing grants for rural broad-

band  service, that there be language included in the grants to require tower markings for towers be-

low 200ft as currently they are only required to be marked OR logged into a database. The other issue 

we discussed with them was the NPDES pesticide general permit regulations implemented under the 

Obama administration. While the Reducing Regulatory Burdens Act that would have ended NPDES 

pesticide general permit regulation did not make it into the farm bill, we urged the congressmen to 

work to end these permit requirements for pesticides already approved under FIFRA, which could be 



                            

done through an infrastructure bill as both infrastructure and NPDES reform move through the Senate 

Environmental and Public Works committee.  

 During the NAAA’s political action committee breakfast, senator Cindy Hyde Smith who serves 

on the Senate AG committee and the Senate Appropriations committee (Ag Appropriations) was the 

speaker, and she voiced her continued support of the Aerial Application Technology Research Unit. She 

really was fun to listen to and she fully understands the need for aerial application and its importance 

to agriculture. Later in the general meeting Rick Keigwin, the EPA Director of the office of Pesticide Pro-

grams spoke on FIFRA and the re-registration process that pesticides go through every 15 years. This 

year there are lots of high profile active ingredients that are commonly applied aerially going through 

re-registration and the NAAA is working closely with the EPA to ensure those products continue to have 

an aerial label.  

 During the Government Relations committee meeting, members of the FAA were present to 

discuss the tower marking data base, and it is now updated daily instead of every 56 days. Of course 

the discussion revolved around tower markings and the FAA brought up the point that although there 

have been complications requiring the markings, as individuals we can go to our local planning and zon-

ing office and advocate for tower markings at the county and state level. Also, as part of the new regs 

on the towers that do have to be marked, they will now require infrared emitters as red lights on the 

towers can wash out in night vision goggles. So, for the operators that wear night vision goggles, that 

will be a bonus. There is a new proposed Water of the U.S. definition to provide more clarity as to 

which waters qualify for the jurisdiction of the Clean Water Act. This would provide a much clearer 

definition of what exactly is considered a water of the U.S. If it survives the supreme court review, it 

will be a drastic improvement over the current definition.  

 In the membership committee, the rule requirement to be a member of the state aerial applica-

tors organization to be a member of the NAAA was tabled, basically leaving the current requirement to 

be a state member as it is. Also there had been some discussion on basing membership dues on hopper 

size, or total gallon capacity of an operator’s fleet instead of number of aircraft, but that was voted 

down and it will remain based on number of aircraft.  

 There was discussion on the Safety and Federal Regs Committee of using virtual reality goggles 

to show flight simulations of Ag Aircraft in flight and the obstacles and towers with and without mark-

ings as a way to show people outside of our specific industry the challenges we face and to emphasize 

the need to make tower markings mandatory.  The rest of the discussion primarily focused on the topic 

I mentioned earlier that you may or may not have heard much about, and the reason for that is that it’s 

P a g e  6  A M A A  N E W S L E T T E R  



 

a pretty new thing that the NAAA is working on.  

 A special committee has been formed to address possible changes to the Knowledge and Skills 

portion of Part 137, or basically the requirements to obtain and maintain your part 137 certificate.  The 

reason for this is that NTSB published a Special Investigative report on Ag Aviation. The report address-

es our safety record as 137 operators. While our accident rate has gone down significantly since the 

introduction of the PAASS program, it seems to have reached a plateau and is higher than other certifi-

cate holders such as 135, 121 and others. So in response, the FAA has said that if we don’t improve our 

safety record, they will be forced to impose additional regulations on 137 operators i.e. DUTY and REST 

requirements similar to 135 and 121 operators. As an industry, that would obviously have a negative 

impact on our seasonal and weather dependent schedules. So in an effort to avoid such burdensome 

regulations, the NAAA, through NAAREF, is going to work with the FAA and the NTSB and develop new 

standards for the knowledge and skills test of 137. There will be basically 4 parts to the process 

• Comply with the NTSB letter to modernize the Knowledge and Skill Test 

• Help the FAA to update and administer the KST 

• Create content for RECURRENT knowledge and skills training 

• Change the culture of the industry by having this content be used by the ENTIRE part 137 industry 

So what this means for us, is that there will be different requirements to obtain a 137 certificate and 

there would be recurrent training required of all 137 operators and pilots in the form of a biannual oral 

exam. NAAREF would develop a program to train the FAA on these new requirements and administer-

ing the recurrent training. Once all of that is done, NAAREF would develop an alternate means of com-

pliance to conform to the biannual requirement for an oral exam, such a plan would likely use the 

PAASS program or online videos or training as that alternate means of completing the oral exam. The 

new program could also be presented to insurance companies as a possible incentive for discounts on 

premiums. The NAAA and NAAREF believe that this is a proactive and sensible initiative to keep the FAA 

from implementing new regulations that could hinder our businesses. Every other type of professional 

pilot must have some form of recurrent training except for part 137. In the end, the goal is to improve 

the safety culture of the 137 operators and pilots.  

 With that I will wrap this up, but the theme here is that the NAAA is constantly working proac-

tively to keep our industry alive and functioning without undue oversight or regulation from our gov-

erning agencies and communities. I hope that everyone has an exceptional and safe year. Keep the 

shiny side up and we’ll see you all in January.  
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AMAA 2019 Legislative review, end of session, 4/25/2019 

 

HB661, by Geraldine Custer(R), increase in aviation fuel tax and related items. The notable parts of this 
bill are as follows:  a 1 cent per gallon increase (total 5 cents),  no rebate program for the airlines - after 
July 1, 2019, sunset of the pavement preservation program, a 50% increase in aircraft registration, and 
a 0 % share for the general fund (has been 90%general/10% Aeronautics). Registration money and .5 
cents of the gas tax will be used for Aeronautics operating. The airports grant program will receive 4.5 

cents of the gas tax. AMAA supported the bill. 

HB63, by Ray Shaw(R), requested by the Department of Agriculture, sought to change how financial 
responsibility for commercial applicators is applied. This bill was actually nothing more than a repealer 
for HB126, from the 2017 session. The previous bill would have done away with any notion of financial 
responsibility. AMAA and Ag organizations asked the House Ag committee, last session, to wait two 
years, to work towards a consensus about updating financial responsibility rules.  HB63 is a result of 
those consensus meetings.  A rules hearing has been held (4/16/2019) to vet the general public, as well 
as applicators, to determine the appropriate levels of insurance or other means of financial responsibil-

ity. This bill was signed by the governor on 2/19/2019. AMAA supported the bill.  

HB2, by Nancy Ballance(R), The bill appropriates money for two years, for the State of Montana.  This 
bill includes operating for Dept. of Ag. AMAA watched this part of the bill and spoke with several Sec-
tion C subcommittee members. 

HB81, by Willis Curdy(D), changing how Department of Aeronautics receives money for operating.  The 
2 cent rebate to the airlines would go away, and the percentage of aircraft registrations to Aeronautics 
would change to 70 %, from 10 % and the general fund would switch from receiving 70 %, to only 10% 
of the aircraft registration dollars. Once HB661 was on its way out of committee, the House Transporta-
tion committee “tabled” HB81. It had a hearing way back the latter part of January. AMAA watched this 

bill. 

HB221, by Fred Anderson(R), mainly allows for private applicators to recertify, using online courses. 
AMAA watched this bill. 
 
HJ40, by Ray Shaw(R), provides for an interim study of cloud seeding. AMAA provided information 
to several committee members. 
 
SJ13, by Mike Cuffe(R), asks that a letter of support for the USMCA trade pact among Canada, Mexico, 
and Canada, be sent by the Legislature. Several Ag groups supported the bill, as AMAA did, also.  
 
HJ33, by Andrea Olsen(D), sought to study agriculture and its identified problems, which the govern-
ment could solve. This was spoken by the sponsor of the bill. Glyphosate was spoken of as an example 
with which the interim committee could research. The Ag Coalition, consisting of several ag associa-
tions, opposed the bill. AMAA spoke with several House Ag committee members, to make sure the 
committee’s sentiment was to table the bill. Which did happen. AMAA opposed the bill.           
 
Respectfully submitted, 

John Semple,                                                                                                                                                          
AMAA lobbyist 
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A great photo submitted by AMAA President, Greg Smith 

Nathan Simonson, Patrick Stromberg  and Greg Smith 

man the booth during the FFA convention. 

Thanks to Robert and 

Sharon Sneberger and 

Mable and Roger Lincoln 

for manning the AMAA 

booth during the February 

Aeronautics Conference.   



P a g e  1 0  A M A A  N E W S L E T T E R  

2 0 1 9  E X H I B I T O R S  A N D  S P O N S O R S  

 

AEROTRONICS—Steve Vold 406-259-5006 

AG-NAV—Landon Ramirez 705-734-0909 

ARYSTA LIFESCIENCE—Craig Codr 406-780-0265 and Rick Liesener 

BASF—Chris Berg 406-210-4460 

BAYER CROP SCIENCE—Kerry Yates 406-788-4215 

CITY SERVICE VALCON—Eddie Anderson 406-261-8929 

CONSOLIDATED TURBINE SPECIALISTS—Rick Delorme 778-809-2914 

CORTEVA AGROSCIENCES—Seth Keas 785-737-6234, Alison Anderson 662-416-8280, 

      Trent Brusseau 208-318-8877            

COVINGTON AIRCRAFT—Tom Welch 918-756-8320                                                             

CROSS PETROLEUM SERVICE—Greg Cross/Larry Taylor/ Craig Stebbins 800-580-3298 

DIAMOND DOORS—Marv Haubrich 639-541-0099 

DYACON WEATHER STATIONS—Eugene Bodrero 435-753-1002 

DYNANAV SYSTEMS, INC—Reg Moen 604-313-0745 

GARRCO PRODUCTS INC– John Garr 517-256-4646 

HELENA CHEMICAL COMPANY—Brooks Hammel 406-628-8768, Paul Olson 406-262-3737 

MOUNTAIN AIR INSURANCE—Ken Brion/Pete Brion 800-533-4021 

NORTHWEST PROPELLER—Dick and Martha Jacob 253-770-7400 

OMAHA AIRPLANE SUPPLY—Rich Broberg 800-228-9400 

QUEEN BEE AIR SPECIALTIES—Chip Kemper/Steve Willey 208-745-7654 

SKY TRACTOR SUPPLY—Peg Klemetson 701-436-5880 

SYNGENTA—Johnnie Scott 406-453-5004 

TULSA AIRCRAFT ENGINES—Rex Vaughan 918-838-8532 

US BANK—Brent Leischner 406-232-0810 

WILBUR-ELLIS COMPANY—Rob Warehime 406-727-4500, Craig Cheetham 406-248-1176 



AMAA MEMBERSHIP 

 

 MEMBER     EMAIL        PHONE 

Stacy Bellamy    sb6545@aol.com    406-570-6325 

Doug Bouma    dandkag@3rivers.net    406-590-1266 

Sid Brandon    skb@northerntel.net    406-336-2110 

Dave Bright     brightat602@gmail.com    406-250-8953 

Mike Campbell    eccampbell@yahoo.com    406-788-5229 

Glen Carlson    carlsonfarms@hotmail.com   406-765-7655 

Wacey Cathey    catheyflyin@gmail.com    406-671-3646 

David Crisp    d.crisp@bridgeraerospace.com  239-776-6279 

Bruce Downs     sunny@midrivers.com    406-584-7462 

Justin Ferguson    yas@itstriangle.net     406-932-4389 

Russell Ferguson    russferguson@hotmail.com    406-222-6504 

Cody Folkvord    headwatersfs@gmail.com    406-439-4179 

Bill Galt     bill@galtranch.com     406-547-2107 

Bill Harris     harrisbill50@gmail.com    406-485-3672 

Dave Harris     djharris@midrivers.com    406-485-3672 

John Hebbleman   jhfly455d@hotmail.com   406-357-4233 

Andrew Heppe    a_heppe@hotmail.com    406-546-2471 

Kendall Johnson    weeds@nemont.net     406-653-1740 

Kelly Kehler    latron@wildblue.net    406-855-3517 

Mike Ley    ley.classic@gmail.com   406-788-3022 

Roger Lincoln     rmbalinc@ttc-cmc.net    406-355-4943 

Matt Lutz     lutzmatt@rocketmail.com    406-350-0498 

Mark Mamuzich    minutemanaerial@yahoo.com   406-728-9363 

Boyd Morgan     bmorgan_mt@yahoo.com    406-388-4497 

Wesley Mulder   wwmulder@gmail.com   406-852-3568 

Darrin Pluhar     pluflyinc@mcn.net     406-232-6853 

Monte Reder     mlreder18@gmail.com    406-232-6048 

Kelly Schindler   k_schindler@yahoo.com   406-679-0688 

Jim Schwartz    bigskyjames1@gmail.com   406-399-6899 

John Semple     john@jhsincorporated.com    406-443-7487 

Nathan Simonson   blackmountainaviation@gmail.com  406-431-5882 

Greg Smith     gsmith@skylineav.com   406-350-0251 

Robert Sneberger    sneberger@hotmail.com    406-239-8377 

Scott Snider     sesaviation@hotmail.com    406-249-0285 

Patrick Stromberg    patrickstromberg@hotmail.com   701-330-0292 

Andy Taylor     newfrontier@itstriangle.com   406-622-5682 

Guy Terrill    hubcap@bresnan.net    406-683-5084 

 


